
CITY OF WEST DES MOINES 

STAFF REPORT COMMUNICATION 

Item 4c 

Meeting Date: May 9, 2022 

ITEM: Valley Southwoods, 625 S. 35th Street - Approve Major Modification to Site Plan to allow 
approximately 42,000-sq. ft. of building additions - West Des Moines Community Schools -
MaM-004976-2022 

Resolution: Approval of Major Modification to Site Plan 

Background: Brian Steffens with Shive-Hartery, on behalf of the applicant, and property owner, West Des 
Moines Community Schools, requests approval of a Major Modification to Site Plan for the approximately 
80-acre property located at 625 S. 35th Street. The applicant proposes to construct approximately 47,214-
square feet of building additions including a career education facility with outdoor use space, a mezzanine,

an entry foyer, a culinary arts addition and conference rooms along with associated site improvements. It

should be noted that the proposed building addition and outdoor use area is known in the academic

community as a CTE (Career & Technical Education) facility.

Staff Review & Comment: 
• Financial Impact: No City funding of the project. Staff time for processing of development

application and inspections during construction will be needed.

• Key Development Aspects:
• Outdoor Use Area: The proposed addition includes an approximately 4,880-square foot

outdoor use area enclosed by a 1 O' concrete wall but with no roof structure. This outdoor
area will be used by students to gain hands on experience with technical equipment,

machinery and construction methods. See further discussion below in the 'Development &
Planning Subcommittee' section.

• Sanitary Sewer: As part of the project, a new private sanitary sewer line will be installed and

connected to an existing manhole near the west corner of the building. To provide sufficient

cover over the line, in combination with the depth of the manhole, the sewer line will need
to be located on city property. Engineering staff have reviewed the plans and are

comfortable with the proposal. Because the line is private and up to the school district to
maintain, it is best for the city to grant an easement over the line. As part of the easement

document, language will be included detailing that maintenance responsibilities lie with the
school district and not the city. Upon city granting of the easement, the school district should

take action to accept the easement due to the maintenance responsibility aspect. The

easement document will include space for the school district to sign acknowledging their

responsibility. Staff recommends a condition of approval that the school district provide
back the School Board signed easement prior to issuance of an occupancy permit.

• Water: The existing private water line which serves the property extends into the city's
property and has been in place for several years. Because the line is private and up to the

school district to maintain, it was always intended for the city to grant an easement over the

line. West Des Moines Water Works has additionally requested rights to access the
easement area in emergency situations, if necessary. This granting of this easement

requires approval of the City Council. Additionally, the WDMWW will place acceptance of
the easement on a future WDMWW Board meeting. The easement document will also
include space for the school district to sign acknowledging their responsibilities related to
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